
                                                                    

                  

FAO HM Assistant Coroner Leanne Woods 

East London Coroners Court 

Queens Road  

Walthamstow E17 8QP 

 

16th December 2022 

 

Dear Madam,  

Inquest touching the death of Ruwaida Abdi Adam  

Response to Regulation 28 Report to Prevent Future Deaths 

 

I confirm receipt of your Regulation 28 Prevention of Future Death Report dated 22 October 
2022 and this letter has been prepared in response to the matters of concern which you 
have raised.  I shall attempt to deal with all of the matters raised in turn. 

As you indicate within your report, Capital Karts had already taken steps prior to the Inquest 
to seek to ensure that there was no possibility of the repetition of the specific events leading 
to Ruwaida’s death.  The evidence at the Inquest was naturally directed principally at the 
issue of head scarfs and I am grateful to have the opportunity to be able to confirm the wider 
systems which have been implemented to deal with both loose clothing (including head 
scarfs) and long hair, which have always been recognised as presenting a risk of injury if 
they are not removed or secured (as applicable) prior to anyone participating in karting 
events. 

The process of providing appropriate safety information now begins at the booking stage.  All 
bookings are made in advance and the response provided by the company with all booking 
confirmations now includes safety information including a clear warning that head scarves 
will have to be removed before a person will be able to participate in any karting activity.  
This warning is repeated in a further communication now sent to the customer prior to their 
arrival at the venue.  

This information is reiterated when customers arrive at the venue’s reception.  Customers 
are expressly told that long hair will have to be tied up and head scarfs and other loose 
clothing will have to be removed.   The specific change made since Ruwaida’s accident is 
that reception staff will, in addition to issuing this instruction, have to directly observe that 
there has been compliance before any further admittance to the venue is permitted.  This is 
undertaken with appropriate sensitivity so that, for example, a private place will be provided 
so as to enable a female member of staff to witness a customer’s removal of their head 



scarf.  If, for any reason, a customer is not able to comply with these requirements, they will 
not be permitted to participate in any karting activities and a full refund will be provided. 

A written declaration that covers, amongst other things, that these instructions have been 
understood and will be complied with must also be completed and signed by all customers 
over the age of 18 years; and by parents/responsible adults for those participants under the 
age of 18 years. 

The pre-race briefing is now conducted by way of a pre-recorded video presentation, which 
includes specific warnings in relation to long hair and loose clothing.  That safety information 
is further confirmed by notice boards providing the same warnings which are located in the 
briefing room and the pit lane area.   

An additional safety check is now also specifically carried out by the Race Director within the 
briefing area so as to ensure that no customer has any loose clothing or long hair which has 
not already been removed or secured as applicable.  For racers with long hair, this means 
that their hair, which will have been tied in reception, must be secured within their fastened 
racing suit.  Customers will not be able to leave the briefing area and move to the pit area 
unless this individual check has been satisfactorily completed.  It is therefore no longer 
possible for any customer to enter the pit area with any loose clothing, including a head 
scarf, or long hair which has not been secured within their racing suit. 

The pit lane marshals continue with their pre-race safety checks, which includes helmet 
checks and a further safety check for any prohibited items, including loose clothing and any 
long hair outside of the racing suit at both the gate to the racing area and when customers 
are then seated within their karts.  The final warning against loose clothing and long hair is 
provided by way of the safety decals on the steering wheel on the karts.   

The kart racing itself continues to be supervised by marshals and by a Race Director, who 
has access to high-definition cameras, so as to monitor drivers and identify any safety issues 
which may develop during the race.   

The current systems are therefore not reliant on checks within the reception area.  A series 
of individual checks are made beginning with the reception area, but then continuing with 
separate checks within the briefing area; and then the pit area so that it can be ensured that 
long hair has been secured within the racing suit and has not become untucked, and further 
that any loose clothing has been removed. 

Marshals and other staff associated with the racing operations are provided with very 
comprehensive training manuals and training sessions so as to ensure that they are fully 
aware of all of their safety duties and responsibilities, including their obligation to ensure that 
the rules as to loose clothing and loose hair are enforced.  Their understanding of those 
rules and their ability to implement them in practice are also assessed by an experienced 
Race Director before they are certified as competent to work.  Race Directors are also 
tasked with overall supervision of all racing activities, which includes a requirement to 
monitor the work undertaken by marshals.  Any concerns as to the performance of marshals 
identified by the Race Directors are promptly addressed. 

The company does continue to conduct spot checks and use ‘mystery shoppers’ so as to 
ensure that its expectations as to the performance of its staff are being met in practice.  
These had not disclosed any issues in relation to the proper undertaking of safety checks by 
staff prior to Ruwaida’s accident but these checks continue so as to ensure that safety 
standards are consistently and fully achieved.   The evidence in relation to 6 August 2021 
did confirm that two customers with long hair had been identified and instructed to secure 



their hair within their race suits before they were permitted to begin the karting activity, 
although, as you note in your report, the track marshals did not identify the head scarf worn 
by Ruwaida under her helmet as part of their pre-race checks.  As set out above, the 
systems now in place will ensure that such clothing would have been witnessed being 
removed before a customer would even be admitted into the venue. 

In respect of my own evidence to the Inquest, I had hoped to convey that the safety of all 
customers has always been both my and the company’s primary concern, particularly given 
the inherent risks associated with karting as an activity.  I also hope that this was 
demonstrated by the systems which the company had put in place to ensure that customers 
were aware of the risks associated with loose clothing and loose hair; the training which was 
provided to staff; and the checks which were made of each participant before racing 
commenced.  However, notwithstanding that we had believed that our systems were in line 
with industry standards, we promptly instituted a review following this tragic accident 
because we were determined to ensure that there could never be a repetition of it.  That 
process led to our implementation of the additional and enhanced safety measures which I 
have set out above. 

I sincerely hope that these actions which I have outlined and confirmed in this response 
addresses the matters which you have raised by way of your report.  Everyone associated 
with Capital Karts deeply regrets the accident and the loss of Ruwaida and we are 
determined and fully committed to ensuring that a similar accident could never happen 
again.   

Should you require any further information relating to my response, please do not hesitate to 
contact me. 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

Managing Director 

 




